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Report from Quaker House Brussels

Introduction

This report is an update on the written report we provided to the British Committee in December 2010.
We hope this report will give you a flavour of what has been happening here in Brussels.

Staff Matters

There have been no staff changes in the last 3 and a half months, a situation for which we are very grateful. We continue to have a volunteer, Renagh Christopher, who is an attender at Brussels Meeting helping with a variety of things. She has, in particular, done a lot of research to support the fundraising drive now under way.
Work Programme

We report here only on aspects of the work programme which are new since the last report.

Human Rights

Social Reintegration of Ex-prisoners
Although we had hoped the report would be finished by the end of the year, it is still being worked on but getting closer to publication. There have been technical problems with this report which have set things back; we also received a significant number of comments from QUNO and others on the Project Advisory Group which will make the report better but which have required additional work.
Foreign National Prisoners
We have been offered the opportunity to contribute to some work being done by the relevant expert group at the Council of Europe on the subject of Foreign National Prisoners and we have taken this up. This is likely to be published in the course of this year and will, hopefully, have impact on standards of treatment of foreign nationals in prisons in the 47 member states.
European Union competence on criminal justice

The implementation of the Lisbon Treaty has led to changes with regard to EU competences in the area of criminal justice. The developments within the European Commission are beginning to take shape and we are in touch with relevant decision-makers to identify opportunities for input and impact. The individuals in the Commission working on this have received our relevant publications and we are in contact with them. It is noteworthy, that one of them is a Quaker who has been working in the Commission and in Brussels for around 15 years but has had no prior contact with either Brussels Meeting or QCEA. This is a contact we are building on.
Human Rights and Democracy Network

Liz has ended her service on the Steering Group of this network but continues to represent QCEA as a member organisation within the network.
Peace

Joint work with EPLO
Martina has participated in the annual civil society dialogue meeting with the European Investment Bank and was able to reinforce the request from civil society (originated by QCEA) for a training session with operational staff from the bank which would provide civil society with an insight into the loan application appraisal process. This is now likely to take place later this year.
Martina represented EPLO and QCEA at a consultation meeting arranged by the External Action Service on the issues raised by the changes happening in North Africa. 

Foreign Policy Drivers

The publication on the peace testimony which includes a section on the EU and Member States Security Strategies has been printed. The French version is going to the printers this week and will be ready for the William Penn event in Saumur in May.

The work on analysing the way in which foreign policy is reported in the press is still delayed but will be completed in the next two to three months. This will lead to at least one further briefing paper under this heading.
Energy Security, Climate Change and Conflict
This area of work has been very busy in the last 4 months. We have started a Blog on this subject which has been very successful. We have focused a number of Around Articles on it. Paul and Rachel have met with a number of Permanent Representations of Member States on the subject of energy efficiency targets in the run-up to a summit which was supposed to be devoted to this subject. We have responded to a Commission Consultation on the external aspects of the energy security policy of the EU (which is available on our website) and we prepared and participated in the very successful conference organised by British Committee on the 5th of March in York.
EU Multi-annual Financial Framework post 2013 
The working group (under the auspices of the Civil Society Contact Group) which Martina has been chairing for some time published a statement of principles as a first step in the process of our work on the new Multi-annual Financial Framework. The document was drafted by Martina and the adopted version has had input from the other members of the group. This is available on our website.
Martina will produce a briefing paper and a set of advocacy points from the perspective of QCEA which will use those principles but focus them on our areas of interest. These will be available in the first quarter of next year.

We have also responded to a Commission Consultation on the external action financial instruments; we did this in consultation and cooperation with EPLO but submitted it from QCEA as well as from EPLO. 
Israel and Palestine
In the last few months our work has focused on:

· We have submitted Freedom of Information questions to the UK government on security cooperation between the UK and Israel; we are also pursuing the same questions with other EU governments through Friends and other contacts in those countries.

· On 4 February, we hosted an initial meeting of people interested in undertaking advocacy on the Security Research Programme in relation to the EU Research Framework Programme post 2013 and had some useful discussions. This work is now leading us to develop some thinking around ethics in research (relating to security research and dual use goods) which we hope to input into the policy development currently happening at EU level.
· Since the changes that are taking place in Egypt, the Rafah border crossing between Gaza and Egypt has been reopened by Egypt. We have opened discussions with the European External Action Service on the implications for this for the EU Border Assistance Mission Rafah which has not resumed its role but is still being maintained with a skeleton team in Israel. These discussions continue; once more is known, we will be producing an update policy position on the paper we published last year and pursue advocacy on this with the relevant EU decision-makers.
· The discussion paper we published on boycott, divestment and sanctions has been a useful contribution to the discussions at Meeting for Sufferings and we hope it will also assist in the discussions now happening in Area Meetings.
· We have started an action alert initiative which has focused on our Palestine/Israel work programme and have so far launched 3 action alerts which have had a reasonable amount of response from Friends and have generated a reasonable response from decision-makers. We will continue to generate these alerts at the rate of one every 4 to 6 weeks.
· Liz participated in a meeting at which the Israeli Deputy Foreign Minister spoke and was able to ask some questions. Beyond this rather special event, we attend meetings with relevant decision-makers on issues relating to Palestine/Israel wherever possible and try to find ways to put across our key advocacy points as relevant.
· Just recently, we were alerted to the fact that the Anglican Bishop of Jerusalem (a Palestinian) has had his visa for entry into East Jerusalem revoked; we are working on an ecumenical response to this but, in the mean-time have asked the Head of the EU office in East Jerusalem and the UK Consul General in East Jerusalem to offer their support to the Bishop and to attend any court hearings he is involved in to demonstrate this support publicly.

Clearly, this is not an exhaustive list of what we have been doing during the last 4 months but hopefully gives you a flavour of the work.
Linking with Friends in Europe and other Outreach Activities
Since the last report, QCEA staff have attended the following Quaker events:
	Young Friends General Meeting, February
	Ben Jarman, John Nicholls, Rachel Tansey

	Woodbrooke conference on Criminal Justice, March 
	Ben Jarman

	York British Committee Conference on Energy Security and Climate Change, March
	Paul Parrish, Rachel Tansey, Martina Weitsch

	Training weekend for QUNO and QPSW Programme Assistants and Peace Workers, March 
	John Nicholls

	Norwegian Quaker Service Conference on Palestine/Israel March 
	Liz Scurfield


Quaker House

Work on Quaker House is nearing completion. The Meeting Room has now been papered and this paper will be hand painted beginning in early April. The Dining Room, Margaret Fell Room and Study have had curtains hung; this is to be done in the Meeting Room when the painting has been finished. The final snagging works will then follow. The decision on the carpet is still outstanding but as we see it, it is likely that we will have carpet on the stairs and landings.
In early March, a large event (hosted by two local GPs) took place. This may become a regular event. Essentially, it is an end of week concert to aid relaxation. Some 50 people attended the March event. This may lead also to a whole new client group discovering Quaker House.

Once the final parts of the work is really completed, we will have a number of small receptions for local organisations to restart our lettings client base.

Martina Weitsch and Liz Scurfield

Representatives
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